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Preamble 

This manifesto lays down the political philosophy and the broad policy framework
upon which an elected MCP government will pursue its efforts to concretise its 
21st Century grand vision of reconciliation, reconstruction and development of 
the Malawi nation, Over the past five years of the United Democratic Front (UDF)
government, it is indisputable, Malawians have been a people with dashed hopes, 
frustrated aspirations and victims of capricious governance and administration.

We are almost to the end of the UDF government's mandate and whatever yardstick 
one may use to appraise UDF's performance in all sectors, the answer is 
unanimously the same: UDF has failed, miserably for that matter, to tangibly 
deliver nearly on all its electoral pledges.

For example, the nation can no longer produce enough food to feed itself; 
political intolerance is being perpetrated by the ruling elite; the Poverty 
Alleviation Programme has turned into an instrument of political patronage; 
corruption is rampant in high places; regionalism and tribalism have degenerated
to crisis proportions; security has completely broken down; all kinds of 
infrastructure can hardly be repaired; the kwacha has deteriorated; the quality 
of education has declined drastically; the university has suffered unwarranted 
closures; drug shortages in hospitals have been recurrent; and the working 
relationship between Christian Health  
Association of Malawi (CHAM) and the government has hardly been harmonious.

The list of UDF's failures is endless.

The message to every well intentioned Malawian is obvious; we cannot afford to 
give the UDF leadership yet another chance, for to do so will be to sanctify 
corruption, nepotism, hunger, inflation, crime, drug shortage and violence.

We need to objectively take stock of the political, economic and social 
developments and judge for ourselves the gains and losses we have accrued and 
incurred during the last five years of UDF administration.
 
It is indisputable that the country's constitutional provisions are highly 
propitious to rapid social, political and economic development; but the policies
and strategies pursued by the UDF are ill informed, incoherent, rudimentary, 
fragmented and divisive.

The contemporary economic, social and political problems are therefore the 
inevitable consequences of a myopic, corruptible and ill equipped government.

During this period, the MCP as the dominant official opposition has carefully 
studied Malawi's potential fortunes in political, social and economic spheres.

This manifesto therefore embodies insights, strategies and policies that will 
guide an MCP government in its envisaged task of reconciliation, reconstruction 
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and development.

The MCP laments the magnitude of damage the UDP has inflicted on the social, 
political and economic foundations of the country during its five year term.

The primary task of an elected MCP government will therefore be to reconcile all
the divergent political, economic and social forces to work for the common good 
of  
Mother Malawi, reconstruct the basic pillars for a vibrant economy and develop 
the Malawi nation.

The MCP is thus adequately braced to usher Malawi into the 21st Century as a 
politically stable, economically prosperous, socially healthy and a 
technologically competitive economy.
 
To successfully achieve this grand vision for the country, the MCP remains 
committed to the propagation of a vibrant democratic Malawi nation.

Our democracy is yet to get firmly entrenched.

Hence the MCP will nurture the development of a robust democratic culture, 
foster unfettered enjoyment and exercise of human rights and democratic 
freedoms.

The ultimate goal for the MCP is to fully consolidate and institutionalise the 
democratic traditions that are a catalyst for progress, peace and stability.

In order for Malawians to partake the fruits of political and economic 
adjustments the country has been undergoing in the recent years, there is need 
to put in place a sound and prudent administration.

The MCP is well equipped with sound insights, strategies and policies to make 
Malawi a better nation once again.

Let us rise and restore the pride of our nation.

It is now or never! 

Introduction

This manifesto spells out the MCP's grand vision for a 21st Century Malawi.

It plainly underscores the MCP's commitment to govern in politically stable, 
socially vibrant and economically secure Malawi nation, fully entrenched with 
democratic traditions and ideals.

The policies, strategies and principles embodied in this manifesto have been 
carefully designed, deeply thought out, and diligently vetted in order to bring 
about a new Malawi that will guarantee social mobility, political liberty and 
economic prosperity for all Malawian citizens and residents regardless of 
differences in political and ideological orientations. 

The MCP is thus poised to take Malawi out of its political, economic, cultural 
and social mess but to do so requires the mandate of all well intentioned 
Malawians.

The MCP seeks your mandate candidly and earnestly in order to concretise its 
grand vision for the country into tangible reality.

Once the MCP is granted the mandate through the verdict of the ballot box in 
May, 1999, Malawi shall experience rapid recovery in social, economic and 
political spheres.

It is however important to note that this manifesto does not exhaustively 
catalogue the MCP's policy stances; it simply sets up the broad policy framework
that will guide its government in the day to day affairs of the state.

The MCP believes in a strategic, dynamic and pragmatic policy regime constantly 
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designed in liaison with all the major stakeholders at all levels of society, 
especially the grassroots.

The MCP needs your vote to successfully reconcile, reconstruct and develop the 
Malawi nation so as to march into the 21st Century with hope and expectations.
 
1. Good Governance, Accountability and Transparency 

A young rind fragile democracy like ours needs to be carefully nurtured, 
consolidated and sustained.

The MCP realises that rapid social, political and economic transformation is, to
a very large extent, dependent on the existence of a government that enjoys 
popular legitimacy.

An MCP government will commit itself to the establishment of an administrative 
machinery fully imbued with the virtue of good governance, accountability and 
transparency.

The MCP therefore proposes the following structure of governance and 
administration.

1.1 The Executive 

As the head of state and government, the President will be vested with both 
executive and ceremonial powers.

The President shall not stay in office beyond two consecutive five year terms 
and under no circumstances will the MCP succumb to pressure for amendment of 
this constitutional provision.

Much as the President will be solely responsible for appointing and supervising 
the cabinet, deliberate mechanisms will be specifically designed to ensure that 
both the President and cabinet are duly accountable to the people through the 
National Assembly.

The MCP realises that the absence of robust control mechanism for the executive 
arm of government automatically jeopardises priority national objectives.
 
1.2 The Judiciary 

A system of justice that is not only fair but seen to be fair is very vital for 
the ultimate consolidation of democracy and economic prosperity.

Such a system of justice promotes healthy work ethics, a vibrant working culture
and dramatically undercuts corruption, nepotism and tribalism which often 
impedes successful development efforts.

The MCP will provide for constitutional development to ensure that the 
aspirations of Malawians are fully realised.

The past five years have thus shown hat a good constitution alone does not 
necessarily produce a good system of governance and administration.

The MCP will therefore:

(a) Guarantee the independence of an Active and impartial judiciary, 

(b) Ensure the security of tenure for judges. 

(c) Respect judgements and orders made by the courts and not show disrespect to 
courts by linking disparaging comments on Judges, even where they have disagreed
with Government in the execution of their judicial responsibilities.
 
(d) Separate the offices of Attorney General and Minister of Justice so as to 
ensure non partisan, free and fair and professional advice on legal issues. 

(e) Train Chiefs to enable them to timely dispense justice in small and non 
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complicated set of cases.
 
(f) Continuously improve laws so as to conform to the evolving multiparty 
political dispensation subject to the Constitution of Malawi. 

1.3 Legislature 

The experience with the first multiparty legislature ever increasingly supports 
the desirability of a bicameral law making body.

Party discipline is heavily entrenched in the parties represented in parliament.
Members of Parliament (MPS) have voted not according to their consciences but to
party discipline.

Thus they are more of party agents than they are delegates of their 
constituents. 
The result is that dubious pieces of legislation have been made into law without
rigorous scrutiny.

The MCP believes that a bicameral (parliament and senate) legislature, 
deliberately deterred to 1999 by the UDF administration, will provide adequate 
checks and balances that will make the law making process as democratic as 
possible and based on reason and the public good.
 
Over the past five years, the MCP has noted that the culture of independence 
among MPS initially elected on particular party tickets has taken root.

While the decisions to go independent are represented as a manifestation of 
democratic freedoms, namely, freedom of association and choice, the truth is 
that such references to democratic ideals simply guise the selfish motives that 
are the genuine reasons for their decisions.

Once an incumbent MP becomes independent, it means that the political will of 
the constituents through the ballot box is contravened.

Therefore an MCP government will propose a constitutional amendment that 
incumbent MPs desiring to become independents would do so not merely through 
declarations but though fresh elections.

Much as the exercise is costly, it is nonetheless the only way through which the
political will of our people at all levels of society can be guaranteed and 
respected.

1.4 Human and Civil Rights

It is the conviction of the MB that a tightly secure human and civil rights 
environment is propitious to rapid social, economic, political and not least 
spiritual development.

The rule of law and respect for human rights should supersede the powers of any 
individual for our democracy to thrive.

The MCP will make Malawi human and civil rights secure through
 
(a) Strict adherence to all international charters of human rights including the
United Nations Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the African Charter on 
Human and Peoples Rights.
  
(b) Respect of the provisions enshrined in the Malawi Constitution on human 
rights and individual freedoms without regard to political affiliations.
  
(c) Collaboration with human rights Non Governmental Organisations to enlighten 
the masses about their rights and how to exercise them within the framework of 
the rule of law.
  
(d) Promoting the development of social, political and economic infrastructure 
that is particularly conducive to the exercise and enjoyment of human rights.
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(e) Supporting the operations of both local and international human rights NGOs 
through a permissive and enabling institutional framework.
  
(f) Abolishment of the death penalty.  

1.5 Political stability and national Unity
 
From independence to 1994, Malawi was a paragon of stability and unity.

Malawi was thus a safe haven for production, trade and investment.

Problems of tribalism and regionalism have degenerated to crisis proportions 
since 1994.

The MCP frowns at this sad development which, if not prudently checked, may 
endanger national unity, and jeopardise production, trade and investment.

The MCP therefore is committed to the restoration of Malawi's prestigious 
beacon, namely, stability and unity, on the world map, through equitable public 
appointments based on merit, equitable distribution of development projects and 
least through incorruptible leadership.

In addition, the MCP shall establish a commission to look into and recommend 
further steps to stamp out regionalism and other factors that potentially 
endanger political stability and national unity.

1.6 Popular Participation  

The MCP realises that popular involvement of the citizens at all levels of 
society in the day to day affairs of government and development efforts is quite
instrumental especially for a democracy like our which is still in its formative
stages.

The UDF government has miserably failed to make the process of governance as 
participatory as possible.

Though generally flagged as the catch mark of its administration, the UDFs, 
commitment to the philosophy of participation is merely rhetorical.

The postponement of local government elections has, for the past five years, 
denied the masses the chance to realistically take charge of their destines.

For no apparent reason, the UDF remains uncommitted to devolving political, and 
economic powers to the grassroots.

The MCP is thus committed to fully bring about democratic development in which 
citizens participate in a variety of ways at all levels in making the decisions 
which affect their lives.

The priority goal of the MCP is therefore to put in place an institutional 
framework that will bring government as close as possible to the ordinary 
Malawians through:

(a) Accelerating the implementation of the decentralisation policy initiative 
while ensuring that there is a clear separation between the roles of civil 
servants and elected public officials.

(b) Ensuring that local elections are held as scheduled and are adequately 
funded.

(c) Adequately funding all local councils using fair and sound funding criteria.

(d) Encouraging local councils to venue into income generating activities.

1.7 Civil Society 

Civil Society is composed of a vast array of autonomous formal and informal 
community organisations, religious institutions and movements, voluntary 
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associations, trade unions and guilds, cultural institutions, cooperatives and 
human delivery systems.

As the realm of socio-political engagement that exists between the state and 
citizens, the MCP sees civil society as the prime catalyst for consolidating 
democracy, community empowerment and self development.

A vibrant civil society promotes respect for each other's rights, 
responsibilities, choices and views and nurtures the sense of community and the 
act of living together.

An MCP government will therefore work in partnership with civil society to 
deliver the basic necessities of life to all Malawians.

To encourage further development of civil society, the MCP will:
 
(a) Encourage the formation of associations and groups in order to enable 
Malawians to articulate their values, beliefs, aspirations and influence public 
debate and decision making processes. 

Revisit any legislation that directly or indirectly impinge on the freedom of 
citizens to form associations and groups.
 
Systematically coordinate and promote the formation of a vast rang of local 
NGOs. 

1.8 Religion 

The MCP regards religious institutions as very important partners in that 
country's over all development efforts.

The MCP applauds the role these institutions have played, and continues to play 
in health, education, civic education and spiritual development which, to a very
big extent, anchors national unity and a culture of tolerance.

The latter role has been particularly important in the wake of a plural 
political dispensation.

The MCP will thus safeguard the instrumental role religion plays in matters of 
national interest through:
 
(a) Safeguarding freedom of worship. 

(b) Supporting the efforts of all religious groups in forming development in all
sectors of the economy. 

(c) Constantly engaging in meaningful dialogue with religious groups on all 
social, political and economic issues in order to ensure harmonious co-existence
between all religious groups and the government as partners in development.

The MCP supports freedom of worship
 
2. National Security 

Over the past five years, the unprecedented political and economic changes that 
have swept across this part of the region have made the countries more 
vulnerable to internal security problems and even cross boarder conflicts.

The UDF administration has woefully failed to provide political leadership to 
check the unprecedented rise in criminal violence which has undermined national 
security.

The MCP remains committed to governing Malawi nation that will be secure, stable
and safe for social, economic and political development. 

2.1 The Army 

The MCP has always applauded the any for its remarkable and outstanding level of
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professionalism and dedication to duty.

There are dramatic changes that are constantly taking place in our neighbourhood
and even beyond.

Therefore an elected MCP government will endeavour to maintain a professional 
and dedicated army that will be well geared for the 21st Century's security 
challenges.

It is the MCP's commitment to maintain an army that can diligently defend the 
country from external aggression and contribute to national development in times
of peace through:
 
(a) Provision of adequate training within and outside Malawi. 

(b) Awarding promotions based on merit. 

(c) Improving conditions of service through the introduction of sustainable 
housing, motor vehicle ownership and medical care schemes and honouring of dues.

(d) Regularly reviewing of the conditions of service of the army. 

(e) Promoting harmonious co-existence between the army and the civilian 
population. 

2.2 The Police 

The MCP realises the importance of the police and honours them for maintaining 
internal security.

The rampant increase in crime and drug abuse over the past five years 
necessitates the maintenance of an vigilant and diligent police force that will 
make Malawi a safe country again.

The morale of the police force is currently very low and the resources at their 
disposal are by far inadequate to cope with the recent spiral in crime and drug 
abuse.

In fact the present security situation in the country is potentially damaging to
the country's young tourism industry and to both foreign and local investment 
flows.

The MCP will therefore:
 
(a) Employ more police officers to adequately deal with crime. 

Adequately finance all activities of the police force to enhance mobility, 
communication and efficiency. 

(b) Provide training on the state of art of the techniques to police officers at
all levels in crime detection and prevention. 

(c) Improve conditions of service through the induction of sustainable housing, 
motor vehicle ownership and medical care schemes.

(d) Regularly review the conditions of service of the police. 

(f) Support the Malawi Police Reform Programme.

(g) Enact legislation to ensure proper operations of private security 
companies-and neighbourhood policing initiatives.
 
2.3 Prisons
 
The MCP recognises that prisoners; like other human beings, have rights which 
are equally inalienable.
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The recent report of the Inspectorate of Prisons shows that government has 
failed to improve the lot of prisoners.

The MCP will hence ensure improved prison living conditions and provisions of 
nutritious food and medical care for prisoners.

This will transform prisons from being predominantly punitive centres to 
primarily rehabilitative institutions that will facilitate proper and effective 
re-integration of prisoners into the main stream of social, political and 
economic life.

The MCP shall also endeavour to improve food quality, hygiene, health and reduce
overcrowding.

In addition, the MCP will:

(a) Provide vocational training to prepare prisoners, particularly the young for
a productive and self reliant life.

(b) Provide chaplaincy to cater for the spiritual needs of prisoners.

(c) Explore the possibility of community service and "Open Prisons" for first 
time offenders whose sentences are low to ensure as minimal disruptions as 
possible in their normal life and as a way of reducing congestion in prisons.

3. The Civil Service 

The MCP recognises the strategic and vital role of the civil service in the day 
to day affairs of government.

The recent salience of public sector reforms, however, thrashes formidable 
policy challenges in the management of the civil service as the government's 
primary productivity base.

The MCP's, nevertheless, adequately braced to take on such challenges as aptly 
as possible in order to restore the glory of the civil service of Malawi once 
reputed as the most efficient in Africa.

It is the MCP's intention to maintain a civil service that is motivated, 
sufficiently rewarded, honest, incorruptible, hard working and politically 
unassailable.

Such a Civil Service would be professional efficient and productive.

The public servants need to be more flexible and interactive, operate as 
facilitators rather than producers and should be more performance oriented 
rather than being just 'time servers'.

The MCP envisages to achieve ouch a civil service through: 

(a) Maintaining a professional and politically neutral civil service that is 
committed to serving the government of the day in the best interest of the 
Malawi nation.

(b) Meritocratic appointments to all positions tenable in the civil service. 

(c) Ensuring that the manner in which the members of the Public Service 
Commission are appointed does not, even in the slightest sense possible, 
compromise their objectivity.

(d) Systematic provision of training both within and outside the country for all
levels in order to step up, productivity and operational efficiency.

These training schemes, which, among other things, will facilitate predictable 
career progression, will be designed on the basis of a comprehensive survey of 
skills gap that presently exist in the civil service. 

Seite 9



MCP 1999
(e) Progressive promotion of the notion of 'customer service' as an integral 
part of the civil service work culture.
 
(f) Establishment of a body that will periodically review the conditions of 
service to match productivity and cost of living. 

(g) Introduction of sustainable housing, motor vehicle ownership and medical 
care schemes. 

(h) Guarding against unfair dismissals. 

(i) Ensuring equal employment opportunities and career progression for all, 
particularly women, youth, people with disabilities, the blind and the deaf. 

(j) Creating a conducive environment' for the proliferation of professional 
associations in order to bolster professionalism which is the mainstay of a 
successful civil service.
 
(k) Repeal all clauses in the conditions of service that are obviously 
anachronistic in he present plural political dispensation. 

(l) Ensure that promotions beyond the P5 grade are also awarded to personnel in 
technical positions.
 
(m) Encourage retired Civil Servants to form associations to lobby government 
for their interests and defend their rights. 

4. Economic Growth and Development 

Despite tremendous macro-economic successes that the country registered 
immediately after independence, Malawi is characteristically poor; its economy 
is still undiversified, uncompetitive and excessively dependent on agriculture.

The present state of the economy makes it extremely vulnerable to external 
shocks such as drought, changes in terms of bade and technological advances.

Against this background, the MCP is committed to the proposed structural reforms
and stabilisation policies seen as the recipe for economic recovery.

In fact, these little doubt that our economy needs to be substantially 
restructured to adequately provide for the ever growing population.

The MCP will, in close collaboration with our partners in development, implement
the economic reforms in a way that does not jeopardise the welfare of the people
of Malawi.

We need to become self reliant, competitive and able to manage our public and 
private sectors diligently.
 
The overall goal of the MCP government will be to uplift the general living 
standards of the people.

Since 1994, the standards of living have plummeted dramatically.

In particular, the MCP will work to narrow down the rift between the richest and
the poorest in the country.

Even though the overriding concern is to resuscitate rapid economic growth, the 
MCP fully recognizes that the benefits of growth do not automatically trickle 
down to everyone for the full satisfaction of basic needs and a prosperous life.

Thus the development regime will be specifically designed to achieve equitable 
development which ensures that all groups in society enjoy the fruits of 
development, not just the few at the top.

The MCP government will therefore negotiate for safety valve policy packages to 
be specifically targeted at the vulnerable groups so as to enable them 
participate in the mainstream of the development process.
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To achieve growth and development, the MCP will endeavour to create a policy 
environment that is favourable to rapid economic growth within the context of 
viable balance of payments positions and relative price stability.

Private sector involvement in economic activities will be specifically 
encouraged within a sound fiscal, monetary and investment policy framework.
 
4.1 Fiscal Policy 

The MCP's fiscal policy will primarily aim at achieving a balanced budget.

Such a budget is highly desirable to spur a country like Malawi trapped in 
chronic structural imbalances on a road to sustainable economic recovery.

It is in fact an overriding priority because the UDF government has been 
characterised by excessive lack of fiscal discipline regardless of the cash 
budget control system.

Government funds from various sources have been abused and mismanaged which has 
contributed to the negative economic growth of the country.

Malawi has thus failed to fully realise its growth potential as projected in the
early 1990s.

An MCP government will therefore restore fiscal discipline and ensure 
transparency and accountability in handling government finances.

Prudent fiscal management will be achieved through the following policy 
measures:

(a) Reducing the size of the cabinet by merging a number of related ministries 
and departments. 

(b) Priority in both capital and recurrent expenditure will be given to social 
sectors such as health and education.

Every attempt will be made to ensure that the allocation of public resources is 
not based on any other consideration than justifiable economic and social needs.

(c) Empowering the Anti-Corruption Bureau than hitherto so as to curb 
corruption. 

(d) Reviewing fiscal policies that unnecessarily constrain entrepreneurship. 

(e) Strengthening administrative and operational capacity of all revenue 
collecting bodies including the newly constituted Malawi Revenue Authority.

The emphasis of an MCP government will be on promotion of voluntary compliance 
through rates that the tax paying community will view as reasonable.
 
(f) Formulation of the budget in consultation with wider sections of the civil 
society to streamline the budget session of parliament.
 
(g) Strengthening the expenditure control process in the public service as well 
as review allocation priorities in order to minimise government borrowing from 
the central and commercial banks.

Excessive government borrowing from domestic financial institutions, as has been
the case with the UDF government, clouds out private sector investment and is a 
sure recipe of high inflation.

(h) Encouraging private sector involvement in spheres such as health, education 
and transport which are traditionally considered as the government's domain so 
as to ease pressure on increasingly limited government budgets. 

(i) Retiring public sector local debt. 
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(j) Simplifying the Principal Taxation Act to ensure that revenue is collected 
without compromising the principles of a good taxation system. 

4.2 Monetary Policy

The MCP created employment by attractive investments like David Whitehead & Sons
 
The monetary policy of the MCP will be designed to achieve rapid and sustainable
economic growth with low inflation while at the same time maintaining financial 
stability and a viable balance of payments position.

The MCP will: 

(a) Encourage further progress in the current liberalisation efforts in the 
financial sector.

In order to make sure that the country reaps the attendant benefits fully, the 
MCP will both financially and technically support the development of a viable 
institutional framework for the sector.

(b) Support the formation of a wide ring of financial institutions such as 
pension funds, mutual funds, and credit cooperatives in order to widen access to
loan able funds to the citizens at all levels of society. 

(c) Integrate the formal and informal financial sectors particularly because the
latter constitutes a disproportionately bigger segment of the financial sector 
for the monetary and fiscal policies to be fully effective. 

Promote the establishment of unit trusts and strengthen the existing, capital 
and stock markets to facilitate investment and local ownership of privatized 
public enterprises while sensitising the public on the existence of these 
facilities to allow a reasonable number of Malawians to make use of them.
 
(d) Liaise with the private sector to explore and decide on which exchange 
controls to maintain or discard. 

4.3 Investment and Savings-Growth 

The levels of savings have been extremely low for the past five years of UDF 
administration.

The MCP sees a fully restructured and modernised financial sector as projected 
by the structural reforms as ideal for resource mobilisation for large scale 
private sector investment and domestic savings.

Sustained domestic investment flows and savings are crucial requisites for the 
attainment of a competitive economy at regional level and even beyond.

Thus the MCP realises that investors, particularly foreigners, are looking for a
sound policy environment, an energetic and enterprising people and decent 
infrastructure. 

To fully maximise the benefits from these reforms, the MCP will:
 
(a) In liaison with willing financial institutions explore the possibility of 
establishing education, health, retirement and first home tax free accounts to 
encourage savings.

(b) Strengthen the capacity of the Malawi Investment Promotion Agency (MIPA) in 
attracting, promoting and facilitating local and foreign investment within the 
ambit of the revised Investment Promotion Act.

(c) Link up MIPA with trade and investment promotion sections within diplomatic 
missions abroad to aggressively lobby for scarce foreign investment. 

Maintain a flexible management regime for foreign investment so long as it is 
not to the detriment of national welfare. 
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(d) Improve infrastructure and maintain sound regulatory frameworks that will 
transform Malawi into an attractive investment site. 

(f) Invest in human resource development and maintain robust financial markets. 

(g) Secure investors confidence through political and economic stability and 
maintaining predictable exchange rates. 

4.4 Budget and Aid Management 

The MCP notes that, inter alias, the country's economy has performed dismally 
because of the poor management of the budget and aid flows.

It is particularly important that we put in place sound aid management 
mechanisms especially that evidence thus far posit a positive relationship 
between aid management and economic growth.

This is not to say that the MCP supports the culture of dependency that 
accompanies aid driven development but that to progressively wean ourselves from
heavy reliance on aid flows, we need to make good use of them in order to spur 
sustainable economic growth.

If, for instance, aid is targeted at less viable projects and by public 
officers, we cannot expect to climb out of the present economic problems.

We therefore need institutional, political and economic reforms that will ensure
that the aid flows are put to productive use.

The MCP realises that to achieve economic prosperity in the present economic 
climate, prudent budget and aid management is exceedingly crucial.

To improve the management of the budget and foreign aid flows, an MCP government
will: 

(a) Create a Debt Management Agency to monitor borrowing levels, deficits and 
manage the existing debt.

(b) Create an aid co-ordination and management office responsible for loans and 
grants.

The office will also ensure good and efficient economic governance.

(c) Timely present and publish the budget for the public to comment on.
 
(d) Introduce value for money audits.

(e) Publish quarterly government accounts.

(f) Strengthen the role of the Public Accounts Committee.

(g) Aim at balancing the budget.  

(h) Reduce the size of the cabinet by merging a number of related ministries and
departments.  

(i) Undertake to carry out wide pre-budget consultations with the civil society 
and other stakeholders.  

4.5 Labour and Employment

Acute land shortage in an agro-based economy like Malawi inevitable calls for 
concerted action on the part of state abundant off farm employment 
opportunities.

The rising poverty levels make it a matter of urgency.

To achieve laudable economic growth and prosperity, an elected MCP government 
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will create jobs and employment opportunities to cater for an ever growing 
labour force.

For instance, the size of the country's labour force is projected to exceed 5 
million by the year 2000.

Measures envisaged by the MCP include:

(a) Reorganising the activities of Labour Offices in order to adequately meet 
the growing demands of an ever expanding labour force.
 
(b) Supporting small and medium enterprises to generate employment particularly 
in the rural areas.

(c) Offering attractive incentives to private sector companies that expand and 
create more job openings without necessarily compromising productivity. 

(d) Encouraging links between training institutions and industry to assist in 
the periodic reviews of curriculum and identification of skills gap.
 
Supporting free mobility of labour throughout the country. 

(f) Periodically review TEP guidelines in consultation with the major 
stakeholders such as the Malawi Chamber of Commerce and Industry, Labour Unions 
and Employers.

(g) Legislating against Striker Replacement in the public sector. 

Introduce legislation to protect HIV / AIDS victims in work places from unfair 
treatment. 

5. Strategies for Economic Growth.
 
5.1 Agriculture and Irrigation Development 

Malawi's economy has thrived largely on rain-fed agriculture.

Given Malawi's narrow and fragile resource base, agriculture has been vital as a
source of foreign exchange earnings and employment.

Over 85% of Malawians depend on agriculture for their livelihoods and presently 
contributes almost over 35% to the Gross National Product (GNP).

In recent years, however, the sector has been adversely affected by recurring 
drought and unpredictable weather patterns.

The dramatic rise in the prices of essential inputs has further constrained its 
projected progression based on the earlier successes during the previous MCP 
administration.

Irrigation development is therefore imperative for the further development of 
the sector.

If the unfavourable trends in the sector thus far are anything to go by, only a 
reliable national network of irrigation holds the key to achieving self 
sufficiency in food at both national and household levels.

The MCP administration will therefore design an irrigation system that will 
guarantee access to the smallholder farmers throughout the country.
 
An MCP Government will ensure that irrigation development plays a pivotal role 
in enabling farmers to produce multiple cash crops both during the rainy and dry
seasons as well a sin the event of drought.

The MCP realises that the country's water resources have been untapped or 
grossly underutilised.

Successful irrigation efforts will make sure that water sources are fully 
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utilised to contribute significantly to food security, income generation, 
employment and commercialisation of subsistence agriculture.
 
The primary goal of an MCP government will be to revitalise the sector by 
modernising and diversifying agricultural production in order to achieve self 
sufficiency in food production and mitigate endemic foreign exchange 
bottlenecks.

However, to achieve all these goals, a MCP Government shall promote a two-tier 
system of agricultural production at the estate and the smallholder sectors. 

5.1.1 The Estate Sector 

The Estate sector occupies 19% of cultivated level area with an average size of 
42 ha.

However, only 24% of estate land is cultivated, largely for flue cured and 
barley tobacco.

An MCP Government will therefore encourage and support the estates to 
commercialist maize production and diversify the production of high value crops 
to include paprika.

An MCP Government will improve access to credit for inputs such as seed and 
fertilisers.

Specifically, far estate agriculture, an MCP administration will:
 
(a) Support national and local irrigation initiatives through provision of 
credit and technical expertise.
 
(b) Explore fiscal policy measures that will motivate increased productivity, 
efficiency and utilisation of all estate land. 

(c) Provide more resources for collaborative research with academic institutions
in the country and within the SADC region. 

(d) Provide training and extension services to estate farmers.
 
(e) Encourage the formation of producers' associations for crops to effectively 
lobby government for their interests.
 
(f) Offer attractive prices for produce especially maize with the view to 
promote commercialisation.

The long term plan would be to let the market determine the prices.
 
15.1.2 Smallholder Sector 

The smallholder sector comprises about 1.8 million families operating on 1.75 
million hectares of customary land.

It accounts for 25% of the Gross Domestic Product and also accounts for 80% of 
total production.

An MCP administration shall give high priority to smallholder agriculture as has
been the case in the past.

Specifically, the MCP will seek to improve smallholder agricu1ture by:
 
(a) Making farm inputs as affordable as possible through institutional 
frameworks as farmers clubs, associations and cooperatives.

Quality tobacco leaf under the MCP administration

(b) Promoting effective extension services delivery to reach as many smallholder
farmers as possible.
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The MCP will therefore resuscitate training of frontline extension workers and 
diplomats at the Natural Resources College which has been dormant for the past 
three years.
 
(c) Supporting the operations of rural ADMARC markets particularly in those 
areas that are not readily accessible to private traders to avoid unnecessary 
exploitation of rural farmers.
 
(d) Supporting local irrigation initiatives through provision of group credit 
facilities and technical expertise.
 
(e) Encouraging farmers to cultivate drought resistant crops such as cassava and
sweet potatoes.
 
(f) Encouraging research for high value cash crops that can easily be cultivated
yet bring substantial returns.

(g) Creating a Rural Development Bank that will provide loans for agricultural 
activities and other off-farm ventures.
 
(h) Maintaining attractive pricing structures for all agricultural products. 

Avoiding discriminating the sector in so far as the possible range of 
cultivatable crops and direct access to world markets are concerned.
 
(i) Setup and broaden horticultural production in order to curtail unnecessary 
foreign exchange outflow through the importation of horticultural products from 
other countries.
 
Reinstatement of some form of subsidies on essential inputs such as seeds, 
commercial fertilisers and pesticides.

Instead of wholesale subsidies, which have proved to be prone to waste ad abuse,
an MCP administration will work to implement targeted subsidies for those that 
really need them.
  
Promoting gender balance in the provision of services to the smallholder 
farmers.

Promoting agro forestry as a low input soil fertility improvement technology as 
well as encouraging the use of compost and animal manure.

5.1.3 Food Security and Nutrition 

Malawi, in spite of its good soils for agriculture, is facing chronic food 
shortages everywhere.

At least 80% of households run out of food three to six months after harvest.
 
The consequence has been high rates of under five infant mortality and the 
resorting to eating maize hush (gaga) sometimes mixed with ash or wood shavings.

This has been a consistent trend over the past five, years of UDF Government.

The food insecurity crisis is not limited to rural areas only, but to the urban 
populace as well.

The MCP strongly opines chat the present state of affairs is a direct 
consequence of lack of clear policies to guide producers of staple food crops 
such as maize, cassava and rice.

For example, the pricing system has not favoured staple food production.

An MCP Government will enact policies that will make sure that inputs are 
affordable so that productivity is increased.

It will ensure hat availability, accessibility and reliability of abundant food 
supplies are guaranteed for people at the national and household levels.

Seite 16



MCP 1999
 
Specifically, therefore, the MCP intend to achieve food security and appropriate
nutrition levels through: 

(a) Supporting programmes aimed at improving food security and nutrition such as
Agricultural Productivity Investment Programme (APIP), Sustainable Livelihood 
and Food Programme (SLFSP).

A good maize crop when fertilizer was affordable under the MCP Government

(b) Make a special budget provision for the purchase of relief supplies in 
addition to maintaining strategic reserves to serve as a buffer stock during 
difficult periods.

(c) Coordinating the activities of various NGOs and donor agencies working in 
the sector to minimise unnecessary duplication and overlaps.

(d) Promoting the existing nutrition education and radio programmes to reach a 
wider section of the nation. 

(e) Equipping and funding extension workers to advise local farmers on the 
strategies of food security and nutrition. 

(f) Make sure that price changes in inputs take into account the strategic 
importance of food and are made early in the growing season to allow farmers to 
make informed, decisions on which crops to produce.

(g) Provide special incentives to estate farmers that would meet specified 
quotas of maize production to be bought for strategic reserves at competitive 
market prices. 

(h) Incorporate home economics, family planning, income generating and balanced 
diet issues in adult literacy curricula for both men and women.
 
(i) Setup rice, maize and root crop irrigated schemes managed by farmers clubs, 
associations and co-operatives.
 
Enable extension workers to effectively advise local farmers on strategies of 
reducing post harvest losses. 

Promoting the production and consumption of indigenous fruits and vegetables 
which are generally richer in vitamins and minerals than their exotic 
counterparts. 

5.1.4 Livestock 

The livestock industry has not been given the nation it deserves.

Yet this sub sector of agriculture plays a crucial robin employment, nutrition 
and foreign exchange earnings.

It is indeed a pity that as a nation we import meat, eggs and milk from 
neighbouring countries whose climatic conditions are similar if not the same as 
ours.

The potential for small-scale development of dairy enterprises is quite high in 
Malawi.

An MCP Government shall enact policies that will promote pasture development for
mild producing cows especially in the three milk shed areas of Blantyre, 
Lilongwe and Mzuzu.

There will be deliberate efforts to introduce imported breeding stocks in these 
milk shed areas.

An MCP Government shall also promote aimed at improving production capacity
of small stocks such as goats.
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An MCP Government shall take advantage of the technology already development by 
Bunda college which is aimed at improving milk production by the local goats.

Thus exotic male goats such as Saanen and Damascus shall be local to villages 
and bred to the local goats.

The milk produced, which is expected to be higher in quantity and quality than 
that from local goats shall bred to under five children with a view to improve 
their health status and reduce infant mortality.

The MCP shall therefore:
 
(a) Review import duties on externally obtainable livestock feeds and 
ingredients to make them affordable.

(b) Encourage research on locally available high nutritious feeds.
 
(c) Intensify extension services in animal husbandry for breeds with high milk 
and meat production and disease resistance.
 
(d) Encourage private sector involvement in the provision of veterinary, 
extension services, credit and marketing facilities. 

(e) Maintain and improve livestock production centres throughout the country to 
act as sources of stocks to farmers. 

(f) Establish mechanisms to support the development of small-scale dairy and 
poultry products industries.
 
5.1.5 Fishing
 
The MCP views the fishing industry as a potentially viable foreign exchange 
earner, a source of employment and as a generally affordable protein source 
particularly for the rural areas.

For these Mans, the MCP is wholly committed to adopting strategies of exploiting
and conservation that will progressively and dynamically develop and sustain the
industry for generations to come.

More specifically, the MCP will: 

(a) Preserve the rich diversity of species of fish in Lake Malawi and all other 
lakes, rivers, dams and streams in the country. 

(b) Harness efforts to institutionalise community fishery management envisaged 
as a measure to eschew over exploitation and achieve sustainable employment 
activities. 

(c) Make available sufficient funds for research, mining and extension services 
in fishery management and development. 

(d) Systematically encourage fish farming across the country particularly pond 
fish farming. 

(e) Invest in deep water fishery. 

(f) Provide technical services, training and assistance to local fishermen to 
enhance their capacity and improve yields. 

(g) Protect eco-system of the lakes, rivers, dams and streams. 

(h) Encourage community ponds and provide them with the appropriate extension 
services. 

Draw an elaborate Fisheries Policy. 

 5.2 Trade and Industry 
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The current precarious terms of trade, dramatic increase of prices of essential 
inputs and largely unpredictable weather patterns make prospects for a 
successful and forceful come back of agriculture as the leading productive 
sector remote.

Trade and industrial development in value added products is one of the viable 
alternatives.

It is against this background that an MCP government will actively promote and 
prudently manage trade and industrial development at all levels based on an 
export led development strategy within a competitive market framework.

The MCP's ultimate goal to supplant agriculture with trade and industry as the 
leading sectors of economic growth.

At international level, an MCP government will participate actively as member of
the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNTAD), World Trade  
Organisation (WTO) and other such bodies.

5.2.1 Corporations 

To develop corporate Malawi, an MCP government will adopt the following 
strategies: 

(a) Revise the 1991 Investment motion Act as the Foreign Capital Inducement and 
Investment Promotion Act in order to attract massive Capital in flows while 
targeting investment patterns and economic development.
 
(b) Encourage joint ventures between local and foreign investors. 

(c) Enact legislation that will make it possible for local companies assimilate 
technological skills and know-how from foreign joint investment ventures. 

(d) Encourage partnership between public and private sectors to promote 
industries that would otherwise remain undeveloped because of substantial 
capital requirements.
 
(e) Strengthen the role of MDC in promoting and managing industrial development.

(f) Establish District Development Corporations modelled on MCP's broad 
operational strategies.
 
(g) Establish sound regulatory agencies for mergers and monopolies. 
 
(h) Offer fiscal incentives such as training grants, special depreciation 
allowance to cover for research and development, income tax concessions on 
profits, tax holidays and accelerated depreciation allowance, duty free 
machinery and equipment for use in industries.
 
(i) Introduce viable government guaranteed private sector loan schemes that do 
not discriminate recipients through, appropriate legislation.
 
(j) Encourage Malawians to form consortiums for purposes of investing in 
productive projects, requiring substantial amounts of money.
 
5.2.2 Small Businesses 

To develop small businesses, an MCP government will: 

(a) Promote entrepreneurship within the existing institutional frameworks such 
as SEDOM, DEMATT, NABW, WWB which shall not be discriminatory. 

(b) Introduce a government viable and sustainable credit system to support 
further development of entrepreneurship which will be well insulated from undue 
political interferences.

(c) Provide training for entrepreneurs in Malawi through institutions like MEDI.
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(d) Promote the formation of associations of small businesses to lobby for their
interests and defend their rights.

(e) Encourage the financial sector to support first generation businesses. 

(f) Introduce government guaranteed private sector loan schemes through 
appropriate legislation. 

(g) Encourage larger enterprises to subcontract to Small-Medium scale 
entrepreneurs in order to reduce the gap between the informed and formal 
sectors.
 
(h) Introduce a programme to assist small businesses in market identification. 

5.2.3 Manufacturing

An MCP government will vigorously promote a competitive manufacturing eventually
succeed agriculture as the leading sector of the economy.

The dismal performance of the agricultural sector in recent years makes it 
imperative for Malawi to diversify its productive base, in reorienting the 
economy towards manufacturing, an MCP Government, would, among other things, 
save foreign exchange, provide well trained  manpower, create employment 
opportunities and link up the country to lucrative international export markets.

To develop the manufacturing sector, the MCP will:

(a) Pursue an import-substitution and export led industrialisation policy.

Much as the MCP supports liberalisation, its policies will endeavour to level 
the playing field for local industries to avoid turning Malawian manufacturing 
companies into import and export businesses.

Such a policy will also aim at reversing the current state of Malawi being a net
importer into a net exporter. 

(b) Remove duty on imports of raw materials and other inputs not available in 
Malawi.

(c) Promote agro-processing activities by making available information 
appropriate technologies and ensuring that potential investors are afforded easy
access to financial assistance.

(d) Review fiscal measures on manufacturing enterprises in consultation with 
other stakeholders.

Review modalities of pre-shipment inspection to reduce costs for industries.

(f) Review the upfront payment of duty under the Duty Drawback system in 
consultation with other stakeholders. 

(g) In consultation with business associations and other stakeholders, review 
the role and functions of the Petroleum Control Commission (PCC).

The MCP will consider privatising some functions of the PCC.

This will, to a very big extent, improve fuel procurement, distribution and 
marketing

(h) Establish a National Productivity Centre. 

5.2.4 Exports 

To promote exports, an MCP government will undertake to: 

(a) Diversify the productive base. 
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(b) Arrange training in international marketing skills for Malawian exporters. 

(c) Provide pre-export credit. 

(d) Carry-out a thorough review of the organisation and structure of the Malawi 
Export Promotion Council and strengthen its operations. 

(e) Develop an elaborate Export Policy. 

(f) Encourage and facilitate exports of processed products. 

(g) Review unfair bilateral trade agreements in consultation with the private 
sector.

(h) Create offices of Trade Attaches in foreign missions to actively promote 
Malawi's exports. 

(i) Extend Export Processing Zones status to hitherto uncovered sectors of the 
economy.

(j) Liberalise exports of all agricultural products. 

(k) Review export incentives periodically in consultation with exporters groups.

(l) Establish export targets and provide special incentives for industries 
meeting the established export targets. 

5.2.5 Privatisation 

The MCP shares the view that, to a very significant degree, the contemporary 
economic problems in developing countries, Malawi inclusive, is as a result of 
an over-burdened state.

The MCP therefore welcomes the privatisation policy intended to systematically 
divest, and contract the state's stake in productive activities.

The support notwithstanding, an MCP administration will ensure that the 
privatisation exercise is implemented in a transparent manner and realistically 
benefits the country.

In addition, the MCP believes that there are still many areas that call for 
development using public funds, with government displaying initiative and 
leadership.

In other words, the MCP will design an economic regime in which the public and 
the private sectors effectively compliment each other in the onerous task of 
propelling the country out of the webs of under-development.

The MCP will therefore:
 
(a) Create a special fund to enable Malawians to meaningfully participate in the
public enterprises that are privatised or listed on the stock market. 

(b) Ensure transparency in the use of the proceeds realised from the sale of 
public enterprises.

The proceeds will be used to retire public domestic debt. 

(c) Ensure that employees have a say in the privatisation of their firms.

Should privatisation in loss of employment, those affected will be given 
preference in the disbursement of fund; reserved for promoting local ownership 
of public enterprises and in job re-training schemes and business skills.
 
5.3 Tourism
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Malawi's tourism industry remains largely unexploited yet it is a potentially 
viable, steady and sustainable source of foreign exchange and employment  
particularly for rural areas.

It is thus the MCP's policy commitment to make the industry competitive and 
lucrative at both regional and international levels.

The MCP will therefore: 

(a) Expedite the institutionalisation of the Tourism Policy in order to create 
an enabling environment for the industry as soon as possible. 

(b) Prepare a comprehensive catalogue of places of tourist attraction to serve 
as a marketing tool for the industry in the world tourist markets. 

(c) Create an office of tourism attached in Malawi's missions abroad to actively
promote the industry. 

(d) Attract both local and foreign investors to boost the development of the 
industry. 

(e) Create a steady pool of well trained manpower to service the sector. 

(f) Guarantee personal safety of tourists in all tourist designated centres. 

(g) Review and strengthen the role of the Tourism Board. 

5.4 Energy and Mining 

The energy and mining sector is extremely vital for the overall development of a
country.

An MCP government will therefore pursue policies that will ensure sustainable 
energy supplies to check deforestation and strategically diversify the mining 
sector using sophisticated exploitation and exploitation techniques.

Malawi's known mineral deposits include corundum, graphite, kynate, phosphate, 
sulphur and bauxite.

To achieve its goals, the MCP will: 

(a) Regularly service and maintain the existing hydro electric power stations 
and develop additional ones in order to ensure power supply at all times.
 
(b) Provide funds to hasten the rural electrification programme. 

(c) Improve the coal mining industry so that its products reach the wider 
community as an alternative source of energy to fuel wood. 

(d) Support research and development in alternative sources of energy such as 
solar, bio-gas and wind as a measure against rapid deforestation. 

(e) Provide incentives for installations of paraffin stations in rural areas. 

(f) Encourage private sector involvement in production, distribution and 
marketing of all forms of energy. 

(g) Strengthen the capacity of Geological Survey Department in mineral 
exploration.

(h) Promote private sector investment in ethanol production to adequately meet 
the ever growing demand of fuel consumption. 

(i) Undertake awareness campaigns on the efficient utilisation of the available 
energy resources.

(j) Encourage small and medium scale mining. 
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(k) Strengthen the operations of MIDCOR. 

5.5 Rural Development

The MCP attaches great importance to rural development because more than 85% of 
Malawians live in rural areas.

The major policy objective of the MCP's rural development efforts will be to 
forcefully tackle the problems of uneven rural development manifested in marked 
interpersonal disparities and inter area regional disparities.

The MCP notes with regret the extent to which the UDF government has abused 
rural development efforts as instruments of political patronage at the expense 
of equitable national rural development.

Furthermore, the indefinite postponement of local elections has denied the 
ordinary masses the chance to fully articulate and promote their inspirations, 
ambitions and desires in the process of development.

The MCP will hasten the institutionalisation of the decentralisation policy 
initiative, which among other things, will facilitate greater involvement of the
ordinary masses in the identification, formulation and implementation of 
development projects at district and area levels.

More specifically, the MCP will: 

(a) Speed up the establishment of District Assemblies and related institutions 
to ensure greater involvement of the local people in the process of governance 
and development. 

(b) Embark on a nation wide campaign to sensitise people on their roles in the 
country's development efforts.
 
(c) Provide adequate funding to District Assemblies for their development 
activities. 

(d) Encourage District Assemblies to systematically coordinate the activities of
NGOs, the church, and donor agencies operating in their districts to avoid 
unnecessary duplication and overlaps of development efforts.

(e) Establish District Development Corporations to identify and design 
industrial projects which they can sell to donors and other potential investors.

(f) Diversify the rural economy to give the rural poor greater opportunity for 
off-farm employment activities. 

(g) Raise farm income by giving the rural poor preferential access to 
complementary inputs. 

(h) Overhaul the management structure of the Poverty Alleviation Programme 
insulate it from unnecessary political interferences. 

(i) Establish a Rural Development Bank to promote agricultural activities and 
other off-farm business ventures.

Provide special tax incentives for those investing in rural areas. 

5.6 Land Reform 

Successful poverty alleviation efforts are crucially dependent on raising the 
incomes of the poor through increased productivity and reasonable access to the 
major productive assets.

Land is the major productive asset in Malawi. 

Furthermore, landlessness has been diagnosed as the predominant cause of mass 
poverty in the country.
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To successfully combat poverty, rational land reforms are therefore necessary.

The MCP sees a land reform programme as a significant instrument of policy for 
achieving full employment with massive poverty reduction. 

In this regard, the MCP will:

(a) In consultation with the people of Malawi, yet the policy recommendations of
the Presidential Land Reform Commission and revise them where necessary.

(b) Make sure that further development of estate agriculture is not at the 
expense of the smallholder agricultural sector.
 
(c) Periodically review the land tenure system to minimise the problem of 
landlessness as much as possible. 

(d) Ensure that women not discriminated against in access to land ownership and 
inheritance. 

(e) Develop a policy that will facilitate ownership of land by indigenous 
Malawians in the urban areas without prejudice against other residents. 

(f) Provide incentives to encourage large farmers to sell land to the government
for distribution to the landless.
 
5.7 Transport and Communications 

The MCP recognises that the existence of a sound and efficient transport and 
communication infrastructure is the functional prerequisite for accelerated 
private sector investment and a prosperous economy.

The UDF government has dismally failed on this front.

The transport and communications infrastructure has instead collapsed in the 
last five years.

An MCP government will therefore develop a transport and communication network 
that will satisfactorily meet the demand of a modern economy, open up hitherto 
isolated areas, correct imbalances in investment between regions and stimulate 
investment and trade. 

5.7.1 Roads 

To improve the road network, the MCP will: 

(a) Embark on a national road network programme that will link up all parts of 
the country particularly the rural areas. 

(b) Adequately fund the National Roads Authority avoid unwarranted deterioration
of the roads as has been the case over the past five years of UDF 
administration.
 
(c) Encourage private sector involvement in road maintenance programmes. 

(d) Build and maintain an adequate network of roads to facilitate the movement 
of goods and services within, into and out of the country.

The state of roads under the UDF government

5.7.2 Rail and Lake Services 

To improve rail and lake services, the MCP will:
 
(a) Encourage both local and foreign private sector involvement in the further 
development of the rail and lake service industries.

(b) Develop an integrated transport system for each lake and major river mainly 
through private sector involvement. 
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(c) Upgrade the railway national network to support modern services.

(d) Support professional training for further development of the industry.

(e) Introduce more services on lake Malawi in order to fully utilise the 
Northern corridor.

(f) Integrate the national rail network with those of neighbouring countries in 
order to facilitate international trade.
 
(g) Improve railway safety and environmental protection through a strong Railway
Inspectorate Division in the Ministry of Transport. 

5.7.3 Telecommunication 

To boost the telecommunication system, an MCP government will:
 
(a) Fully implement liberalisation under the Communications Act which will 
immediately be improved to ensure that the Malawi Communications Regulatory 
Authority (MACRA) is truly independent and professional so as to attract 
confidence internally and enable it perform in a truly liberalised fashion in 
conformity with international standards.
 
(b) Open up investment in the sector the network particularly in the rural 
areas.
 
(c) Make cell phones accessible to a vast majority of Malawians by attracting 
more investors to reduce monopoly and make the industry competitive. 

(d) Establish additional postal and telecommunication facilities to adequately 
serve the Malawi nation. 

(e) Ensure security of mail and parcels. 

(f) Encourage local private sector participation in the sector through the 
formation of joint ventures with foreign firms of international repute. 

5.7.4 Aviation
 
To promote air transport, an MCP government will: 

(a) Encourage the involvement of the private sector in the provision of both 
domestic and international air services.
 
(b) Promote joint ventures with other airlines in older to fully open up the 
country to the rest of the world.
 
(c) Review constraints affecting the flow of aircraft to, form and over the 
country.
  
(d) Provide professional training for further development of the industry.  

(e) Encourage the building of new airports.  

5.7.5 Broadcasting and Mass Media 

The MCP recognises that broadcasting and mass media are particularly 
instrumental in nurturing and consolidating a vibrant democratic culture.

They provide information, education and entertainment to the public.

An MCP government will therefore promote a favourable climate for broadcasting 
and mass media to freely flourish, promote and judiciously defend the freedom of
the press and expression.

The MCP notes with concern how the incumbent UDF government has attempted to 
thwart freedom of the press, and denied constructive voices of different views 
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from those of the government access to the public radio stations.

The MCP will promote a broadcasting and mass media culture that will fully 
conform to the precepts of a liberal political dispensation.

In this respect, the MCP will:
 
(a) Promote freedom of the press and expression. 

(b) Encourage the proliferation of independent radio stations by freeing 
processes involved in the acquisition of broadcasting licenses from political 
controls. 

(c) Guarantee access to the public radio stations to all political-parties and 
interest groups at all times.

(d) Regularly maintain the existing radio channels to make sure that all 
Malawians are served throughout the country. 

(e) Accelerate the establishment of a TV station that will be highly 
professional and cater for the whole range of Malawian interests regardless of 
differences in political and ideological inclinations. 

(f) Put in place exclusive training programmes for journalists and support the 
Malawi Institute of Journalism and media associations.
 
(g) Ensure and guarantee the neutrality of the public media in their task of 
informing, educating and entertaining the public. 

5.8 Information Technology 

Since the early 1990s, unprecedented changes have taken place in the 
international economic system.

Advances in information technology have, for example, substantially transformed 
the nature and speed of cross border transactions.

These changes, among other things, reinforce the present globalisation trends 
that are making international trade aggressively competitive and the practice of
unilateral national economic management an extremely daunting challenge.

In this context, the MCP realises that it is imperative for Malawi to fully 
equip its human resource base of intellectual and professional skills with sound
and impeccable information technology (IT) skills that will definitely be the 
hallmark of the 21st Century economy.

Failure to embrace IT skills means Malawi will automatically lose out in the 
competitive international economic environment.

The MCP will hence:
 
a) Design IT curriculum for secondary schools in order to equip students with 
skills vital for a 21st Century economy.
 
(b) Encourage research and development in the sector in close collaboration wih 
the private sector.

(c) Expand the capacity of the universities to train IT specialists. 

(d) Review import duties on computers and other accessories to make them readily
affordable to wider sections of society.

(e) Establish a regulatory body to ensure appropriate provision of training in 
order to make Malawi competitive in the international economic environment.
 
(f) Strengthen the IT department of the Malawi Industrial Research and 
Technology Development Centre (MIRTDC).
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(g) Strengthen the Department of Data Processing particularly its training 
section.

(h) Encourage and support associations of IT specialists. 

(i) Establish a body within the Department of Data Processing to regulate IT 
training institutions. 

6. Strategies for social Economic Growth 

6.1 Education 

The MCP recognises that quality education is extremely instrumental for rapid 
and sustainable advances in socio-economic development.

An educated population, among other things, facilitates improvement of 
productivity and quickly understands the practices of family planning and 
primary health care resulting in reduced infant and maternal mortality rates.

There is a strong relationship between the quality and quantity of education and
successful national development endeavours.

The MCP's therefore committed to the promotion of a quality and sound education 
system that will fully equip the country's human resource base with technical,  
conceptual, analytical and human relations skills vital for poverty reduction 
and development efforts particularly in the competitive international economy of
the 21st Century.
 
Moreover, the MCP believes that education is the hub for a free and successful 
democracy.

Education enables citizens to make rational judgements and informed decisions 
with a high sense of responsibility.

The MCP will thus promote an education system that ensures self reliance and 
fully exposes students at all levels to the virtues of democratic traditions and
science and technology in the modern economy.

To achieve this objective, the curricula at all levels of education particularly
primary and secondary will be re-designed.

The curricula will be designed in ways that wi1I foster continuous and continued
education for the future.
 
The MCP regrets the dramatic decline in the overall standards of education 
during the past five years of UDF administration.

From primary level through university, standards have sharply deteriorated.

Much as the MCP overwhelmingly supports the free primary education policy 
initiative, its actual implementation has failed to promote o vibrant primary 
education sector.

Teachers morale is at its lowest ebb ever and moral decay is rampant in schools.

The culture of civility that used to be the beacon of Malawi's education system 
has invariably crumbled. 

Schools now lack even basic operational facilities.

The University of Malawi has particularly been adversely affected resulting in 
frequent disruptions of its academic calendar.

Brain drain due to poor conditions of service at the university has continued 
unabated.

An MCP administration will specify this particularly unfortunate development by 
ensuring proper balance in resource allocation to each component of the 
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education system.

The MCP will also work to expand enrolment particularly that of females at all 
levels of the education system while ensuring that proper standards are 
maintained and will systematically accelerate the deregulation of the education 
sector in order to cater for the ever growing demand while closely monitoring 
standards and quality. 

6.1.1 Educational Planning, Management and Administration 

To develop the teaching profession and education in general, the MCP envisages 
to: 

(a) Establish a National Council of Education (NCE).

This would be an independent body charged will the responsibility of over-seeing
the delivery of education services in the country.

The mandate of such a council would have inputs from the Teaching Service 
Commission, the Teachers Union of Malawi and other stakeholders. 

(b) Appoint an Education Policy Review Commission (EPRC) composed of experts 
from all walks of life to conduct a comprehensive situational analysis and study
all aspects of education in Malawi. 

(c) Revise the Education Act to reflect the realities and conditions in Malawi. 

(d) Prepare an Education Plan based on the EPRC Report in (b) above for Malawi's
education in the 21st Century.

(e) Devolve more powers and responsibilities to Education Divisions, District 
Education Authorities, School Head Teachers and Teachers in the planning, 
management, development and administration of education at primary and secondary
school levels.

6.l.2 Preschool 

To support pre-school development, an MCP government will: 

(a) Support private pre-school initiatives across the country by ensuring that 
such schools have adequate facilities and equipment. 

(b) Support community based initiatives through involvement of retired personnel
and other capable individuals such as students on vacation.
 
(c) Introduce mobile service clinics to strengthen the capacities of the 
teaching personnel. 

(d) Ensure that proper standards are maintained. 

6.1.3 Primary Education 

To promote primary education, an MCP government will: 

(a) Empower local education authorities to develop, administer and maintain all 
primary schools. 

(b) Empower local education authorities to raise funds for primary education. 

(c) Ensure timely provision of adequate funds to local education authorities for
teachers salaries, textbooks and instructional materials. 

(d) Increase the number of schools inspectors, supervisors and administrators 
and support personnel to improve the management of schools and teaching. 

(e) Revive teacher's morale by providing a monthly tax free Teaching 
Professional Allowance, rewards and incentives for qualitative service and 
through conducting in-service training. 
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(f) Support the Teachers Union and the Teaching Service Commission in order to 
elevate the status of teachers and the teaching profession in Malawi. 

(g) Review assessment procedures for pupil and teacher performance. 

(h) Reduce the teacher/pupil ratio. 

(i) Introduce school boards composed of parents, teachers and other relevant 
parties to look into the welfare of primary schools in their respective 
communities.

(j) Review primary school curriculum in order to make it relevant to the demands
of the country in the 21st Century.

(k) Encourage unreservedly the enrolment of girls and other disadvantaged groups
like the disabled, the deaf and the blind in schools.

(l) Expand the capital development budget of Ministry of education in order to 
build more primary schools, rehabilitate classroom blocks and build up-to-date 
teachers houses.
 
6.1.4 Secondary Education 

To accommodate the demand for secondary education and supply of middle and high 
level manpower base, a MCP Government will: 

(a) Intensify and significantly increase enrolment at the secondary school level
of education. 

(b) Provide more diploma and graduate teachers for secondary education by giving
top priority to the training of teachers at the University of Malawi and Mzuzu 
University.

(c) Through a revised Education Act, set and establish minimum requirements and 
standards for the operations and development of Community Day Secondary Schools 
and Distance Education Centres.
 
(d) Give full support for the establishment and development of private secondary
schools provided the minimum requirements and standards as stipulated in the 
Education Act are met.

An MCP Government will encourage and support such private initiatives and seek 
soft loans from finance institutions. 

(e) Ensure that all secondary schools are adequately provided with textbooks, 
libraries, note books, pencils and pens, laboratories, workshops and specialised
rooms for teaching.

Private institutions will also be advised and be helped with the provision of 
such facilities. 

(f) Review that the current assessment of student performance considering the 
results, high failure raw and disqualification of students during the last four 
years.

An MCP government will work with teachers, parents and students to raise the 
pass rates to 90%, the current international standard.
 
(g) Revise secondary education curricula to incorporate important elements of 
governance, entrepreneurship, computer science and information technology, 
democracy and culture so as to increase their relevance to present day needs.

(i) Introduce a monthly tax free Teaching Professional Allowance. 

6.1.5 Teacher Training 

To improve teacher training, an elected MCP Government will: 
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(a) Expand existing teacher training colleges to accommodate envisaged increase 
of intakes of full time two year training programmes. 

(b) Develop a staff development programme for the training of teacher trainers, 
tutors, supervisors, managers, administrators and programmers internally or 
externally. 

(c) Re-introduce the two year teacher training programme leaving the present 
training as simply, temporary. 

(d) Ensure that all primary and secondary school teachers mined under the 
present system will have to go for further training to become professional 
teachers.
 
(e) Revise teacher training curricula to reflect the changing demands of 
education and to foster a spirit of independence, resourcefulness, industry and 
responsibility in the teachers.
 
6.1.6 Technical and Vocational Training 

An MCP Government, in close collaboration and co-operation with the private 
sector, NGO's and other stakeholders will endeavour to:
 
(a) Strengthen and increase the capacities and capabilities of existing 
technical colleges. 

(b) Encourage private sector involvement in the provision of vocational training
and apprenticeship, where necessary, in partnership with government. 

(c) On the basis of a comprehensive skills gap survey, build more national 
technical colleges.

(d) Encourage active participation of churches, private sector, religious and 
voluntary organisations, NGO's and other stakeholders in the establishment of 
vocational, technical, trade and artisan schools and village polytechnics.
 
(e) Revise technical / vocational training curricula to reflect changing needs 
of the various communities in Malawi.
 
6.1.7 Non-Formal and Adult Education
 
To supplement and complement formal education delivery systems, an MCP 
Government will: 

(a) Develop and increase adult and functional literacy programmes in order to 
arrest illiteracy and ensure that non-formal and distance education programmes 
become an effective means of solving illiteracy problems in Malawi.
 
(b) Remain fully committed to the increase of literacy and basic education for 
all with the support of the international community, NGOs and voluntary 
organisations within the context of the Jomtien Strategies on Education for all.
 
(c) Intensify activities of the National Adult Literacy Programme so that more 
illiterate people especially women are reached.

(d) Provide leadership skills to local communities so that more is achieved in 
the communities' task to undertake self help projects.
 
6.1.8 Universities 

The MCP realises that university education is particularly crucial for 
harnessing development effort in different sectors of the economy.

That was why the previous MCP government held tertiary education as a top 
priority.

Each important sector of the economy needs a readily available critical mass of 
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manpower to realistically assess the sector's strengths, opportunities and 
weaknesses in order to promulgate sound and articulate policy strategies.

It is however very unfortunate to note how the incumbent UDF regime, has for the
past five years of its administration, neglected tertiary education.

Standards have miserably tumbled; financial resources have been inadequate and 
all constituent colleges of the University of Malawi have been subject to 
intermittent academic calendars.

These bottlenecks have perpetrated unnecessary anxieties on the part of all 
major stakeholders; namely students, lecturers and professors, parents and 
potential employers.

The next MCP government will therefore revive, strengthen and support the 
progressive expansion of tertiary education as we march into the 21st Century.

To improve university education, the MCP will undertake to:

University education as a priority under the MCP

(a) Strengthen and enhance the capacity of the universities. 

(b) Systematically and progressively wean off the universities' from wholesale 
dependence on government support in response to the exigencies of the changing 
economic order.

(c) Support universities' autonomy and academic freedom. 

(d) Strengthen staff development initiatives. 

(e) Improve conditions of service to drastically reduce brain drain. 

(f) Ensure gender balance in enrolment of students and in recruitment of staff. 

(g) Establish an Open University to cater for the rising demand for tertiary 
education.

(h) Encourage research and development in order to ensure that the universities 
play their role in national development.
 
6.1.9 Science and Technology 

The MCP realises that science and technology is an indispensable variable in 
economic development.

Malawi needs to increase her capacity to engage in scientific and technological 
activities and effectively use them in the economic development.

To achieve a technologically led and competitive economy, an MCP government 
will: 

(a) Establish a Science and Technology Commission (STC) to spearhead the 
transfer and development of technology; and develop a clear policy on technology
development and transfer.

(b) Support science and technology research initiatives. 

(c) Adequately fund research institutions, for instance, University of Malawi, 
Mzuzu University, the various agriculture Research Stations and the Malawi 
Industrial Research and Technology Development Centre. 

(d) Strengthen the science and technology departments within the Ministry of 
Education and University of Malawi and Mzuzu as well as improve science and 
technology learning facilities at all levels of the education system.

(e) Establish an Institute of Science and Technology.
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(f) Promote research and development at the individual firm level through 
appropriate tax incentives.
 
(g) Promote collaborative research and development activities between the 
universities and private companies. 

(h) Create a trust fund for research in Science and Technology. 

6.1.10 Art, Sports and Culture 

The MCP is committed to the promotion of art, sports and culture as part of a 
broader educational policy. 

To promote art, sports and culture, the MCP will undertake to:
 
(a) Promote a vibrant culture that will nurture healthy work ethics, tolerance, 
accommodation and respect for each others' rights and responsibilities. 

(b) Preserve our cultural identities to anchor national development efforts 
while recognising the inherently rich diversity of cultural heritage of the 
Malawi nation. 

(c) Promote a wide range of art, sporting and cultural activities through proper
funding and development of elaborate policies. 

(d) Encourage private sector involvement in art, sports and cultural development
without undue government interference.
 
(e) Promote traditional music, paintings and sculpture. 

Well funded competitive sports under the MCP

(f) Strengthen the operations of the national archives and antiquities in order 
to safeguard Malawi's heritage. 

(g) Encourage and promote the formation of associations in art, sports and 
culture.

(h) Establish a Youth Institute or Youth Academy for the education and 
development of talent in various art, sporting and cultural activities. 

6.2 Health and Population 

The MCF recognises that health and population issues present formidable policy 
challenges in development efforts. 

A country that has a healthy population which grows at an economically 
manageable rate is better placed to achieve rapid and sustainable development.

In fact, the MCP regards good health as a basic human right to be enjoyed by 
every Malawian.

On the other hand, a high population growth rate exerts intense pressure on a 
country's resources.
 
In these cases, the country's capital investment efforts in the social sector's 
per capita have to be spread too thinly to have an impact.

Malawi's fertility rate and population growth rate, estimated at 7.4 and 3.3% 
per annum respectively, are exceptionally high and therefore must be addressed 
effectively and urgently.

Accordingly, priority programmes and initiatives will be undertaken in 
population and family planning areas as follows.
 
6.2.1 Population and Family Planning 

In this area, the MCP's priorities shall include:
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(a) Supporting awareness campaigns about the negative repercussions of large 
families through Health Education and provision of Family Planning Services.
 
(b) Popularising radio messages on family life education, safe motherhood 
messages and making the full range of contraceptive methods available to the 
public. 

(c) Provide adequate resources to fully accomplish the objectives outlined in 
the 1994 population policy. 

(d) Promote the dissemination of the objectives of the population policy to the 
wider sections of the public through electronic and print media.

NGOs and any other institutional frameworks. 

6.2.2 Primary Health Care 

An MCP Government will strive to improve the health well-being of all Malawians 
primarily through the primary Health Care approach.

Thus, the Government will undertake to promote a health care delivery system 
that will more meaningfully meet the demands of the country.

In particular, the MCP will reorganise the health care delivery system to make 
it more responsive to the grass-roots.

To achieve such a level of health care delivery system, the MCP will put 
emphasis on the Primary Health Care strategies of Preventive and Promotional 
Health Care interventions.

Maternal and child health care services, immunisation programmes, treatment and 
prevention of the 10 most common major illnesses, availability of essential 
drugs, will all be greatly improved.

The MCP will work in close collaboration with the Private Health Care sector 
within a permissive and enabling administrative framework to avoid unnecessary 
red tapes and bottle-necks.

Specifically, the MCP's initiatives in Primary Health Care shall include:

(a) Provision of more resources for the Outreach Primary Health Care Programmes.

(b) Training of more Health Surveillance Assistants to expand coverage of 
Primary Health Care Services to the villages.
 
(c) Enhancement of the capacity of Health Surveillance Assistants to cover 
communities utilising updated Primary Health Care techniques and skills. 

(d) Improvement of Maternal and Child Health Care.

(e) Improvement and rationalisation of the availability of the essential drugs 
at appropriate Health Care levels in the country.

6.2.3 Curative and Hospital Care Services 

The MCP will compliment the preventive Primary Health Care approaches with 
appropriate tend affordable curative Health Care Services.

In this respect, the MCP will improve medical and clinical services by:
 
(a) Providing adequate funding for drugs, equipment and in-patient care 
facilities. 

(b) Rationalising drug distribution network to ensure that hospitals and health 
centres have a reasonable supply of drugs. 
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(c) Strengthening the existing training institutions such as the college of 
medicine, Malawi college of Health Sciences, Kamuzu College of Nursing and any 
other medical training institutions.

(d) Introducing an extensive mobile clinic network to serve those areas whose 
inhabitants have no access to fixed health care facilities.

Good in-patient care services

(e) Improving ambulance services. 

(f) Providing mortuary facilities throughout the country. 

(g) Rehabilitating and improving the existing hospital infrastructure and 
equipment.

(h) Supporting and encouraging private sector involvement in the delivery of 
health services including the Christian Health Association of Malawi and other 
health initiatives of both religious and non religious groups.

(i) Improving conditions of service for Health Care workers through introducing 
sustainable housing, motor vehicle and medical schemes. 

(j) Introducing monthly tax free Risk Allowances for, medical and paramedical 
Health Care personnel.

6.2.4

The statistics for HIV infection are particularly high and alarming in the 
country.

This has far reaching implications on the country's socio-economic progress 
since the epidemic is far more serious within the active socio-economic 
productive age groups.

The HIV / AIDS pandemic continues to plague our national health and to frustrate
our economic productivity.

To contain this pandemic, an MCP Government will, among other initiatives:

(a) Vigorously support HIV / AIDS awareness campaigns. 

(b) Systematically coordinate the activities of organisations involved in the 
prevention of the epidemic and fight against HIV / AIDS.
 
(c) Support initiatives such as home based care for victims of HIV / AIDS as 
well as working with organisations such as People Living with AIDS. 

(d) Introduce HIV / AIDS education at all appropriate levels of the education 
system.

(e) Introduce legislation to protect HIV / AIDS victims in work places from 
unfair treatment.
 
6.3 Water and Sanitation 

Access to safe drinking water and improved sanitary conditions improve health 
standards and reduce poverty related illnesses.

The previous MCP government managed to improve accessibility to safe and clean 
water but between 1994 and 1999 the accessibility rate has dwindled to record 
low levels.

The reason for this negative development include the absence of routine 
maintenance checks and insufficient funding.

To improve water and sanitary conditions, an MCP government will:
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(a) Upgrade the sewerage and sanitation systems in all urban centres.

(b) Embark on a nation wide network of boreholes and taps to provide safe and 
clean drinking water with particular emphasis in rural areas.

(c) Support the regional water boards to ensure regular supply of water in urban
areas. 

(d) Popularise tree planting and protect catchment areas especially in the wake 
of unpredictable weather conditions. 

(e) Promote the inclusion of improved sanitation into public health care 
projects.

Quality water supply provided by the previous MCP Government

(f) Promote the low-cost pollution abatement technology such as sand filters in 
rural water piped schemes drawing from catchment areas which are increasingly 
being polluted.

(g) Construct dams in rural areas across the country to ensure regular supply of
safe and clean drinking water modelled on the Mpira-Balaka dam scheme. 

(h) Develop and fund maintenance skills and capabilities at community levels. 

6.4 Housing and Physical Planning 

The MCP realises that inadequate availability of affordable housing stocks has 
led to the proliferation of squatter settlements in the urban centres of the 
country.

Among other things, this development has immense repercussions on subsequent 
development plans for the cities.

While acute shortage of affordable housing stocks is arguably the predominant 
cause of the unprecedented squatter development, the inability of the planning 
system of the UDF government has failed to cope with demand for housing.

The MCP sees the rapid proliferation of squatter settlements as in inevitable 
consequence of inadequate resources, inappropriate housing policies and 
relaxation in the enforcement of low cost building codes.

An MCP administration will hence: 

(a) Encourage Malawi Housing Corporation (MHC) to embark on a massive nation 
wide housing construction project to be sold to the public later. 

(b) Identify both local and foreign funds for low cost rural housing products. 

(c) Encourage research for low cost housing materials. 

(d) Review the taxes on imported construction materials to make them readily 
affordable. 

(e) Encourage both private and public sector housing ownership schemes. 

(f) Involve local people in the planning and design of housing schemes. 

(g) Reduce the problems of homelessness through affordable public housing and 
progressive rehabilitation of the homeless into their respective communities. 

(h) Draw separate elaborate Physical Planning and National Housing Policies to 
address issues of access to land, housing finance, affordable building materials
and management of the housing industry.

6.5 Community Services and Social Welfare

The political, economic and social changes that the country has experienced in 
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recent years poses considerable challenges on the role of government in 
community and social welfare services.

These changes, the MCP realises, have had a marked impact on the vulnerable 
segments of the society.

Further neglect of the social welfare sector could only make the situation worse
and invariably jeopardise the country's development initiatives however 
agriculture they may be.

The MCP's social welfare policy with target those groups that are prone to 
social, economic and political marginalisation, namely, women, the youth, 
children, orphans, people with disabilities, the elderly and destitute.

The linchpin for the MCP's strategies in this sector will be the promotion and 
assimilation of the virtues of traditional family life into the evolving modern 
family forms.
 
6.5.1 Women 

Women constitute a larger proportion of the population yet they are heavily 
underrepresented in positions of power and influence.

Despite pledges to progressively improve the status of women, the UDF has done 
very little on those pledges.

Only two women have cabinet portfolios and very few women occupy policy making 
and managerial positions.

To improve the position of women, the MCP will:

(a) Strengthen the institutional capacities of establishments responsible for 
women affairs, for example, the National Commission on Women and Development and
the Ministry of Women, Youth and Community Services.
 
(b) Actively support those NGOs promoting women's rights in order to expand 
cover age of their services to the rural areas. 

(c) Amend the Wills and Inheritance Act in order to protect fully widows, 
widowers and orphans from having their property taken away from them by 
inconsiderate relatives.
 
(d) Ensure that women enjoy equal access to land and status in property 
ownership. 

(e) Make deliberate efforts to improve the participation of women in social, 
economic and political activities through measures, deemed appropriate by women,
such as affirmative action, equal employment opportunities and provision of 
credit.

Women will also be specifically encouraged to participate in parliamentary, 
senate and local elections in order for them to fully participate in the 
governance process.

More women than hitherto will be appointed to public offices.
 
(f) Legislate against domestic violence to protect women's rights within the 
family.
 
(g) Ensure women's adequate participation in the cabinet, parliament, senate, 
local councils and in all parliamentary committees in order to guard against 
gender insensitive policies.

Women's participation shall also be guaranteed in all national commissions that 
are see up from time to time. 

6.5.2 The Youth
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The MCP appreciates the role the youth plays in the social, economic and 
political development of the country.

Of course the existing demographic data clearly indicates that Malawi has got a 
youthful population.

Good government policies on the youth are therefore good policies for our 
future.

About 46% of the population comprise the youth, of which 50% are below 20 years 
of age.

In particular, the MCP's youth policy will aim at their physical, spiritual, 
moral and mental development.

An MCP government will therefore give priority to the progressive development of
the youth as a nursery for a dynamic and energetic leadership in the development
of the country.

To promote youth development, an MCF government will:
 
(a) Ensure that the youth Rave access to quality education, vocational mining, 
health and recreational activities for their mental, physical and moral 
development.
 
(b) Support the full institutionalisation and attainment of the objectives of 
the youth policy.
 
(c) Establish a coordinating body for all youth NGO's to further their 
interests, and defend their rights. 

(d) Ensure the representation of the youth in major decision making bodies in 
matters of national interest. 

(e) Encourage youth NGOs to promote cultural and moral values as a measure to 
curb the rise in crime, drug and alcohol abuse. 

(f) Provide red equate support to those institutions that deal with street kids,
delinquents and orphans and offer them legal protection. 

(g) Set up a sponsorship scheme so that concerned Malawians with adequate 
resources can provide material and educational assistance to needy children.
 
6.5.3 Families 

The MCP recognises the importance of the family as a social unit.

The MCP realises that the cohesion of the family is a necessary element for 
achieving solidarity within society and that it forms the best framework within 
which parents can assume responsibility for raising their children.

In order to safeguard the existence and development of families, the MCP will: 

(a) Promote traditional family values and aspirations especially in the wake of 
high incidence of HIV / AIDS orphans. 

(b) Strengthen the role of families as training grounds for moral integrity, 
civility and responsibility for the youth who are future stakeholders. 

6.5.4 People with disabilities and the Elderly 

To improve the welfare of persons with disabilities and the elderly, the MCP 
will: 

(a) Avoid discrimination against them in education, employment and access to 
credit. 

(b) Support institutions that cater for people with disabilities, like MACOBA, 
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in order to integrate them into the mainstream of the Malawi society. 

(c) Promote the involvement of local NGOs in matters affecting people with 
disabilities and the handicapped. 

(d) Institute legislation to ensure accessibility by persons with disabilities 
to all buildings, public transport, stadiums and other outdoor environments. 

(e) Increase the number of orthopaedic centres as well as surgeons so chat all 
persons with disabilities needing the services are catered for. 

(f) Set up awareness campaigns in various communities about persons with 
disabilities their rights, needs, potential and their contribution to the 
national development programme. 

(g) Undertake needs assessment in respect of elderly persons with a view to 
provide a holistic approach to solving problems that affect them. 

(h) Accord the elderly senior citizenship status. 

6.5.5 Citizenship and Immigration 

The MCP commits itself to the propagation of a system of governance and 
administration that will foster the sense of nationhood and belongingness among 
all Malawians without prejudice to colour, race, creed, religious and 
ideological orientations.

Much as the MCP subscribes to the virtues of dynamic regional economic 
integration, which among other things, entail promotion of free trade and 
mobility of people, an MCP government will nonetheless ensure that such 
practices are conducted within the ambit of the relevant protocols, conventions 
and constitution of the country to safeguard the welfare of the Malawi nation as
much as possible.

To achieve these objectives, the MCP will ensure that: 

(a) All eligible individuals for citizenship are granted as prescribed by, the 
constitution without discrimination on the basis of colour, race, sex or creed. 

(b) All Malawian citizens enjoy similar rights and obligations irrespective of 
social status.

(c) Immigration rules end procedures are strictly adhered to with total respect 
to the rights of the people entering, within, and exiting the country.

7. Environmental Protection 

The MCP attaches great importance to the task of environmental protection 
because, to a very significant degree, Malawi's prospects for development are, 
in the interim, still heavily contingent on its natural resource capital.

For example, success in agriculture, which is the leading sector of our economy,
is critically dependent on the maintenance of a healthy environment.

The prime causes of environmental degradation in Malawi include rapid population
growth, poor land management practices and poverty.

A key element of the MCPs development strategy will therefore be the attainment 
of sound environmental management regimes at all levels of society.

The MCP realises that it is imperative that we make Malawi's development 
environmentally sustainable since agriculture still remains the leading sector 
of economic development.

The MCP will: 

(a) Integrate a mandatory environmental component in development projects and 
programmes that pass for implementation.
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(b) Ensure systematic disposal of industrial waste in order to minimise 
pollution levels both in the atmosphere and major lakes and rivers in the 
country.
 
(c) Strengthen institutions that deal with environmental issues. 

(d) Identify and promote the use of alternative sources of energy in order to 
successfully contain the present serious rate of deforestation.

Environmental protection under the previous MCP government.

Insert: Ndirande forest, environmental protection under UDF.

(f) Encourage community based natural resource management in order to instil a 
sense of responsibility in the communities and fully utilise indigenous 
knowledge, practices and values in conservation efforts. 

(g) Stage countrywide environmental awareness campaigns. 

(h) Encourage preservation of a full range of samples of domestic flora and 
fauna and preserve areas of outstanding aesthetic or scientific importance.
 
(i) Establish an Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) as an autonomous body 
with a mandate to look into all aspects of environmental protection.

8. Disaster Preparedness 

In recent years, Malawi has particularly been prone to natural disasters.

For example, in 1988/89, Malawi experienced several earthquakes; flash floods in
Phalombe and Zomba in 1991; a severe drought in 1992; and only last yew, the 
Lower  
Shire Valley was severely flooded, a situation which is repeating itself.

The trend of these natural calamities thus far points to the urgent need for 
strengthening the existing capacity of the government to deal with such 
emergencies once they strike.

An MCP government will therefore reinforce the existing capacity at both 
government and civil institution levels to respond to natural disasters as 
expeditiously as possible with a view to minimise loss of life and property.

The MCP will: 

(a) Make a contingency budget provision to quickly provide for food, shelter, 
blankets and medicines during disasters. 

(b) Liaise with the universities or any other institutions to mount specialised 
training in disaster preparedness and emergency relief operations. 

(c) Mount awareness campaigns especially in disaster prone areas. 

(d) Support civil society institutions engaged in emergency relief operations. 

(e) Establish an agency that will systematically coordinate the activities of 
different organisations in times of disasters and lobby for donor assistance. 

(f) Establish an early warning system to ensure timely responses to predictable 
disasters.

9. Foreign Policy 

The MCP is a long time strong advocate of peaceful coexistence and resolution of
conflicts through the policy of Contact and Dialogue.

With respect to the persistent social, political and economic changes in the new
international order, an MCP government will endeavour to maintain a 
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characteristically strategic, pragmatic and dynamic foreign policy.

The ultimate goal of the MCP's foreign policy with be to promote the interests 
and safeguard the existence of the Malawi nation as a sovereign entity in the 
international community of nation states.

To ensure that Malawi enjoys the trappings of international sovereignty, the MCP
will:

(a) Pursue a policy of non interference in internal affairs of other states. 

(b) Champion the principle of good neighbour lines and peaceful resolution of 
disputes.

(c) Play an active role in search for lasting pence within the sub-region and 
beyond. 

(d) Support efforts to achieve dynamic regional and global economic integration 
through organisations like SADC, COMESA, OAU and the Commonwealth, particularly 
in the wake of globalisation which is increasingly making unilateral national 
economic policies ineffective. 

(e) Adhere to the principles enshrined in the Charters of the OAU and the United
Nations and to all international treaties to which Malawi is a signatory. 

(f) Maintain Malawi's membership in such organisations as the Commonwealth and 
the Non-Aligned Movement. 

(g) Actively support the current democratisation trends that aim to secure human
dignity and worthiness across the globe.

10. Summary 

For the past five years of United Democratic Front rule, Malawians have been a 
let down people.

They are yet to realise the, social, economic and political changes promised to 
them in 1994 by the UDF.

It is now obvious that such changes cannot be realised by a government whose 
only interest is itself.

The priority task of an elected MCP government will be to reconcile, reconstruct
and develop the Malawi nation.

Since 1994, the UDF government has done little, if not nothing, to break 
regionalism in this country.

An MCP government will work with all Malawians to break down regionalistic 
tendencies which hamper economic development.

Within its first 100days in office, an MCP government will call for a national 
'revival' conference, which among other things will, study the underlying causes
of regionalism and the current malaise in our country, its effects on economic 
development and how to root it out of our society.

An MCP government will thus explore the feasibility of establishing a commission
to root out the malaise and advise the Executive on a continuous basis. 

The MCP realises that the sure way to achieve this god is by sustaining a 
vibrant democratic culture though putting in place appropriate institutions.

An MCP government will therefore support the existing institutions and build 
additional ones whenever necessary.

An elected MCP government will create a Senate in conformance with the will of 
the 1993 Constitutional Conference.
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It will also make sure that the four branches of government, namely, the 
executive, judiciary, legislature and the media are truly independent.

The UDF administration has failed to ensure the independence and integrity of 
these organs.

The Executive has unnecessarily influenced the activities of the media, 
legislature and most regrettably openly criticised judges and disobeyed their 
orders. 

The MCP fully realises the importance of creating new wealth to enhance the 
social and economic well being of Malawians and to achieve genuine national 
unity and political stability.

An elected MCP government will therefore formulate appropriate policies and put 
in place viable institutional frameworks to ensure that the energies of 
Malawians are directed into creating new wealth and not into frivolous 
activities such as political bickering as has been the case over the last five 
years.

Further, an MCP government will devise measures to make sure that the wealth 
that will be created is equitably distributed to all Malawians.

During the past five years, the MCP has noted that the rich have grown richer, 
the poor have grown power.

The 21st Century economy will be characteristically a 'knowledge and concept' 
based economy.

To prosper in such an economic order, an MCP government will consequently 
heavily invest in education to give a chance to each and every, Malawian to 
acquire the knowledge and skills necessary to actively participate in the 21st 
Century global economy.

An elected MCP government will embark on a programme to rebuild schools across 
the country.

It will also increase both the recurrent and development budgets for the 
education sector.

In addition, an MCP government will work very hard to make Malawi a competitive 
global trader and a net exporter.

Thus an MCP government will provide the necessary environment and support to all
industries to make them as competitive as possible in the international export 
markets.

An MCP government will aggressively promote both local and foreign investment.

It is the only way of ensuring that Malawians have jobs offering them decent 
incomes.

In this regard, the MCP will legislate a Foreign Capital Inducement and 
Investment Act and strengthen those institutions that would greatly assist the 
government to attract massive investment flows.
 
Under the UDF administration, Malawi's food situation has tremendously 
deteriorated.

There is rampant shortage of food which has resulted into chronic malnutrition 
and wide spread child mortality.

An MCP government will make sure that there is enough food throughout the 
country.

To ensure adequate food production, an MCP government will not, as the UDF has 
done, subsidize consumption but where necessary it will subsidize production. 
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Our health system is not any better.

Under the UDF, the health delivery system has almost collapsed.

An MCP government will revamp the ailing health system so that it adequately 
meets the ever growing demands.

The MCP will also ensure that all hospitals pre adequately staffed by motivated 
and adequately equipped personnel.

The health delivery system will emphasise the provision of primary health care, 
family planning and control of HIV / AIDS.

The MCP realises that corruption is a formidable threat to its envisaged task of
reconciling, reconstructing and developing the Malawi nation.

Under the UDF government, corruption has been rampant and has not been 
forcefully tackled.

An MCP government will strengthen the Anti-Corruption Bureau to enable it to 
carry its duties properly and without undue government influence.

The present security situation in the country is quite deplorable.

Armed robberies, heinous rape cases, cold blood murders have become more or less
a norm.

This has invariably made the country a less favourable Foreign Direct Investment
flows and tourist destination.

An MCP government will ensure that individuals and businesses have the security 
they need.

To restore security, the MCP will thus maintain apolitically neutral, well 
trained, professional and motivated police force with a clear calling and 
dedication to duty, adequately financed and provided for.

It is only in a secure environment that the MCP would succeed in its task of 
reconciling, reconstructing and developing Malawi to make it attractive 
investment site and a competitive tourist destination.
 
The MCP believes that people, and not the government, know better what they 
need. 
Local government is the only way Malawians can truly express their needs and 
actively participate in achieving them.

The MCP will thus ensure popular participation of the people especially the 
grassroots in the affairs of government to make its agenda of reconciliation, 
reconstruction and development a success.

An MCP government will hence make sure that local decisions are held as required
by the Constitution.
 
It is however important to note that this manifesto does not exhaustively 
catalogue the MCP's policy stances; it simply sets up the broad policy framework
that will guide its government in the day to day affairs of the state.

The MCP believes in a strategic, dynamic and pragmatic policy regime constantly 
designed in liaison with all the major stake holders at all levels of society 
especially the grassroots.

The MCP needs your vote to successfully reconcile, reconstruct and develop the 
Malawi nation so as to march into the 21st Century with confidence.

11. Conclusion

This manifesto stipulates the underlying goals of the MCP, namely; 
reconciliation, reconstruction, and development.
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The past five years of the UDF administration has plunged the country into 
relentless social, political, cultural and economic chaos.

The country is almost at the brink of social, political, economic and cultural 
stagnation.

Regionalism and tribalism have deteriorated; unemployment has soared; the 
incidence and depth of poverty has exacerbated in spite of the Poverty 
Alleviation Programme; food insecurity is rampant at all levels; corruption 
nearly at all levels of society has become more or less a norm; armed robberies 
and heinous rape cases are the order of the day; health and education delivery 
systems have almost crumbled.

These developments have therefore meant that the hurdles that Malawians have to 
surmount in order to earn at least a decent life have increased simply because 
of a less caring and less concerned government.

The UDF government, in all fairness, has been the government of the elite.

Once the UDF leadership gained access to the keys of our government, it 
virtually cared less what happened to the rest of Malawians.

The past five years have characteristically been an era of wanton plunder and 
looting for the top UDF leadership, their close allies and those who have 
shamefully betrayed their consciences and the needs of their constituents.
 
What therefore this manifesto has done is to outline principles, strategies and 
policies that will make Malawi a truly democratic nation, politically mature, 
culturally vibrant and economically prosperous.

The MCP is thus determined to stamp out regionalism and tribalism; engineer the 
creation of wealth and employment opportunities for Malawians; dramatically 
reduce number of Malawians earning their living below the poverty line; ensure 
food security at all levels; curtail corrupt practices and tendencies restore 
the appropriate security levels and improve health and education delivery 
systems.

The strategies, principles and policies embodied in this manifesto have been 
carefully designed, deeply thought out and widely debated.

These will without doubt, propel the country out of the present social, 
economic, political and cultural anarchy.
 
An MCP government that will be borne out of this manifesto will, unlike its UDF 
predecessor, be a government of all Malawians regardless of differentiations in 
social standing in society and ideological inclinations.

The MCP therefore appeals for your votes in the forthcoming May, 1999 
Presidential and Parliamentary Elections so as to concretise its grand vision 
for the nation.

With an elected MCP government, the Malawi nation can leap into the 21st Century
with hope and expectations.
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